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ACTION ITEMS FROM THIS MEETING:

MR. DURAN: To check on who would be responsible for the operation, maintenance, and for the next five year review and things relating to monitoring the wells and so forth.  To be completed by the February RSSA CAG meeting (p.11)

MS. NAKASHIMA, MS. LADUKE, MS. PADGETT: Coordinate with DTSC and Ms. Padgett a site visit regarding the evaporation pond overflow during wet weather.  To be completed by the first week of February. (p.13)

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE: Create a working model for DTSC communication to the CAG.  To be completed by the February RSSA CAG meeting. (p.30)

TOXICS COMMITTEE: Send an email to DTSC asking at what level does one make that determination that there is immediate issue that needs immediate attention, ie., in the handling of hazardous waste disposal.  To be completed within two weeks, ie., by January 22, 2008. (p.31-32)

PROCEEDINGS:

MR. SCHWAB:  I was elected chair of the CAG at last meeting, for those of you missed that momentous election.  And I am totally terrified to be leading this meeting for the first time.  I am very happy to be here, and I really appreciate everybody coming.  This is a really important project for all involved, and we have a lot at stake.  So welcome, and I would like to give this over to Kay so we can do our agenda review so we can get started.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Chairperson Schwab.  And as I was introduced, my name is Kay Wallis.  And I am very pleased to be the facilitator for this monthly meeting, the January meeting of the Richmond Southeast Shoreline Area Community Advisory Group.  Thank you all for being here.  Welcome.  I wanted to do a quick agenda review and process review before we get started.   

Please help yourself, if you haven't already, to refreshments in the back.  They are at the courtesy of Brooks Street and Ms. Carolyn Graves and an anonymous donor.  Also in the back are the agendas for this evening.  They are on the gold colored paper.  Please make sure you have one.  And there also are handouts that are materials about the content of tonight's meeting.  So please make sure you get the materials.   

Our agenda is an important tool just to keep us on time and on topic.  After this agenda and process review we will go, as we usually do, immediately to the DTSC update to be followed by the Cherokee Simeon Ventures update as well.  Then there will be a joint question and answer period for both entities to entertain questions or comments from the CAG and then from the audience at large.  We will follow that period by a quick break, and then we will go right into the Toxics Committee update.  That will be followed by our public comment period.  

And then we will go into the CAG committee updates, and then our final wrap up activities will include meeting minutes, covering question slips from prior meetings, and any other remarks and conclusion.  So that is our agenda.  Are there any comments or questions about the agenda?

MR. SCHWAB:  I was just going to say one thing about the agenda.  For all those at the next to the last item which are our committee updates, we have a couple of very important things on that part of the agenda tonight that we will present, but it is primarily internal CAG business.  So if you in the public, if you are interested, of course we would love to have you stay, but on the other hand, if you would like to get home to your family, that is perfectly fine as well.  Thanks.

MS. WALLIS:  That being the agenda review, a couple of very quick process points that most of us here have reviewed at previous meetings, but if anyone is here new tonight, we have a couple of things that have helped us keep the meetings go most efficiently.  We are asking people during the various comment and question period, if they can, to please limit their question and comment to about two minutes.  That really helps us ensure that we can hear from the most people possible.  And, as the facilitator, I will remind people when they have reached their two or so minute limit.  

We also ask that you be aware of some green slips of paper.  CAG members, you have them here in the front at the tables.  For the audience there is green slips in the back.  And those are merely if you choose, it's something that you can summarize your question or your comment, perhaps while you are formulating it, while you are waiting to make the question or comment, it is a nice way to kind of organize your thoughts.  It is also a nice way that we can capture questions or comments that, for whatever reason, we don't have time to get to.  Those green slips can then be submitted to our secretary, Ms. Graves, for assigning to a person or a group that can answer or a committee that can follow up with that question or comment.  

So those are the green question slips.  They are also a way that if you would like, either a CAG member or as an audience, member if you would like to request that something be agendized for a future meeting, that is another place that that request can be recorded.  

The last and third process point I wanted to mention is just that we have been keeping this list of action items, meaning that if something comes up that begs a follow up action, this is where we record it with some kind of timeline or main person responsible so we can be sure that both in the minutes and in our own notes that things don't get lost that need follow up action.  

This is also a place where if things come that we just don't have the time within the purview of our current agenda, perhaps something comes up that is not really one of the issues at hand but we don't want to lose it, then that is a place that we can record it and make sure that it either is put on a future agenda or some other group or an individual can follow up on it.  

So our action item list, are green question and agenda slips and our two minute time limit are three things that help keep our process of moving most efficiently.  If there is no other comments or questions about the agenda or our process, then we will ask that we go to our first agenda item, which is the DTSC update.  And will that be Ms.  Cook or ? 

MS. COOK:  I wrote myself a little note here that I wanted to bring up first.  The next CAG meeting is February 12.  At this very moment it is still considered a state holiday.  I don't know whether or not that will be true at the end of the month or not.  So I am not really sure, based on a lot of issues in real life, the budget issues, whether or not DTSC will be able to attend the meeting because of these things.  I am put in a very awkward position.  At this point in time I just want to raise that is something that we, with Carolyn, can work with.

MS. GRAVES:  Will there be a problem with the postcards going out?

MS. COOK:  Will there be problems with the postcards going out?  I don't think so.  What we will do is we will provide you with our update the day before.

MS. WALLIS:  Let's try this mic. 

MS. COOK:  I'm sorry.  I have never been told I can't speak loud enough.  All right.  With regards to the issues, two, I think I would like to do a couple of the action items that were done so that I make sure that I address them, because, Carolyn, I am slightly thinking that I may have misstated on the one that you were looking at from the state agency.  You said southeast.  I was making general assumptions that that dealt with a comment with regards to the path, the walking path.  And I am not sure that that is true after I sat down and thought about it.  So I may have misunderstood what the action item was.  

If you are looking at what agency with regards to sending comments with regard to the outport area, the sampling area, I recommend the letter actually go to U.S. Fish and Wildlife or State Fish and Game, but if you don't send it directly to U.S. Fish and Wildlife, I ask that you at least copy them on that.  

The other issue, there was a question concerning with regards to that at the last meeting that we    that a path could be seen in the area    the UP area where people were walking along.  We went back and checked on it.  What we found was that the path meanders, some of it on the UP property and some of it is on the East Bay Regional parkland.  We are trying to connect with our contact person with the East Bay Regional Park.  I was hoping Whitney was here as well so we could bring the issue up to him as to how that issue    but I do know what they end up doing if they see people on the property, they end up calling the police department.   

So I think those were the issues that we had    I think those were the primary outstanding issues that we had.  With regards to    since that point in time we have uploaded the lagoon samples.  I'm sorry, based on a number of other things that have happened we weren't able to get the FS RAP up.  It will be uploaded tomorrow so you will be able to see it Saturday morning is what it comes down to.  

We're outlining the activities that have been done.  The primary issue is that we did receive the CAG's comments on the completion report for the PCB/VOC area, RAW area, so we are in the process of trying to put together the final comments and get that completed.  We have also issued a letter approving this radiological report.  This report was also approved    we got impact or acknowledgment from the California Department of Public Health which is the agency that manages radiological issues, and they also had no problem with the report.  So there are no issues in the regulatory agency's view of the Lot 1, 2, and 3 area as it relates to rad issues.  We provided comments for the core samples.

We have received the scoping assessment workplan for the ecological risk assessment.  That document has already been uploaded, so we will be reviewing that.  The results for the soil gas samples for Lot 1, and the PCB removal action hopefully those results will come in in the next 30 days.  The Harborfront business area, the Department is in the process of revising the site investigation report and are reviewing and revising the Zeneca site investigation report as it relates to Pacific Hard Chrome.  This is the property where we believe the Chrome 6 contamination is emanating from.  So we will be moving forward on that final analysis and taking appropriate steps.  

The Department has approved the Current Condition Report for the UC Richmond Field Station.  That report has been uploaded and I believe hard copies of that report have been provided for the CAG as well.  

Lastly, the one thing that is happening is that the University of California's consultants will be installing temporary pressure transducers in the Meeker Slough.  Basically these are pieces of equipment to measure water coming in and measure water going out and helps get a better understanding of the surface water movement within the Slough area.  So that will be happening probably in the next 30 days.  

BioRad has submitted its workplan for the baseline work assessment.  Marina Bay, the Department has signed   the land use restrictions or deed restriction has been signed for the FS Area, which is the tennis court area.  We are still waiting for information of the follow up for the five year review area that needs to occur.  

And on the pistol range, the fence, as indicated in the last month, the fences have been repaired and the fences are up, and we have also, I believe, uploaded the security workplan that they have weighed out with regards to monitoring the future activity, (inaudible) as well as working with East Bay Park to figure out how to coordinate together on those issues.  Those are the highlights of the monthly coming activities for the next month, and I will hand it back to you.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  And the update from the Cherokee Simeon Ventures?  

MR. KAMBE:  Thank you.  That will be handled by Michelle. 

DR. KING:  Hi.  Michelle King from EKI.  Just a few things that Barbara didn't cover.  The analytical results for the lagoon sampling have been uploaded to the Envirostor.  I saw the Tox Com comments noted in the talks, comments and they are at the website.  And also just a preview on the soil gas sampling results that we got in the RAW area, just verbals on them, the concentrations of the VOCs in the soil gas were all significantly less than our remediation goals.  For example, the maximum PCE concentration was 2.7 milligrams per meter cubed and the goal was 9.3.  For TCE the maximum was 2 milligrams per meter cubed, and the goal was 25.  So at this point we met the requirements and we are working on the report right now to submit those results.  And that's all I have today.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Dr. King.  If you would hold onto the microphone, we are going to enter into the question and comment period.  And I will ask first if there are any questions or comments for either DTSC or Cherokee Simeon from the CAG.  I saw Ms.  Abbott's hand and then Ms.  Padgett and then Ms. Graves. 

MS. ABBOTT:  Barbara, on the UC Field Station, even though it says exactly where they are, it is really hard for me to translate into the math.  Could you point to a map about where these temporary pressure transducers are going to be?

DR. KING:  I will let Lynn point to the map.  

MS. NAKASHIMA:  There is going to be one here where the Meeker Slough entrance is into the marsh.  And then something out here on the far end of the portion of the marsh.  So what they are trying to find out is when the tide comes in and goes out    they are trying to find out when the tide goes in and out of the marsh, what is the lag time between the two different points.  The transducer measures the elevation of the water as it goes in and goes out.  So that is all they are doing so they get a better understanding of how surface water moves.

MS. WALLIS:  And we also have a laser pointer for any of our speakers if it is helpful with the map.  Ms. Padgett, you had a question or comment? 

MS. PADGETT:  I have a few for Barbara.  The first for the Zeneca Cherokee site, do we have for    there you are    do we have an estimated date on when the Feasibililty Study and Remedial Action Plan for Lots 1, 2 and 3 will be available to the CAG?

MS. COOK:  As I said, it will be uploaded tomorrow.  So it will be available Saturday morning.

MS. PADGETT:  I missed that, sorry.  I apologize.  So it is not in here but    this is in here?

MS. COOK:  No.  It is going to be uploaded    it is going to be uploaded    I am not sure    it is going to be uploaded tomorrow, and it will be available Saturday morning, because the upload and putting it on the Web occurs during the overnight.

MS. PADGETT:  Okay.  Thank you for making it available.  Also, thank you for making available the evaporation pond data on the Envirostor. 

MS. COOK:  You are welcome.

MS. PADGETT:  On the UC Richmond Field Station, perhaps this is for you or for Lynn, is there a document that identifies the plan for this    these temporary pressure transducers?

MS. COOK:  I am going to give it to Lynn. 

MS. PADGETT:  If we have a document that describes the purpose, what it is we are looking for so that we know when we got there, how do we know what we are doing?  

MS. NAKASHIMA:  There is not a plan.  The UC consultant, whatever the consultant recommended, that is a part of their regular surface water sampling that they add these additional transducers.  So there was no requirement by any agency for them to do it, but because they were going to be out and visible to people, we included this in our update so that people would know.

MS. PADGETT:  Regarding the UC Richmond Field Station recently uploaded and apparently approved by DTSC, it says "final" on it, Current Conditions Report, we    and moving into this field sampling workplan that's being worked on by the University, will the Community Advisory Group have an opportunity to review that workplan before it is finalized as compared to the Current Conditions Report where we had no opportunity to have another review? 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Yes.  

MS. COOK:  Yes.

MS. PADGETT:  So, do we have an estimated date of when that is available so that we can be planning our workload?

MS. COOK:  Based on the orders, the first draft is due in 60 days from the date the Current Condition Report was approved.  So it is basically two months    sometime in December.  So it probably won't be coming until February time period.

MS. PADGETT:  Will that workplan include some kind of suggested approach to the Bulb area where the magnetic anomaly exists?

MS. COOK:  I think what you are going to see in the first workplan is an overall approach discussion because the UC Richmond Field Station is a very large area.  They are going to be looking at maybe how they are going to divide up    I don't have the document, but this is some of the comments that they've made    divide up the property into areas as a way of laying out a timeline and a schedule for doing that.  So the workplan will show how they are going to divide up the work, lay out a schedule for doing that, so it would give you an idea of where that fits as part of the proposed workplan and then the comments that go with that.  Then we can go from there. 

MS. PADGETT:  To bring everybody else up to speed, the reason I asked the question    move out of the way, Dan.  Right in this    right in this area right here, this is the Bulb.  It is called a Bulb, B u l b, because it is shaped kind of like a Bulb.  It is the area of the old UC dump site.  UC brought material down from the University, dumped it there, and the Field Station dumped out there as well.  There was a magnetic anomaly, a magnetic survey at the surface about two and a half years ago now, maybe two years, and they found metal below the surface that could be small as in the size of just a barrel or two, or it could be a series of other metal objects the size of, maybe, a small car, you know, in size, if it is down low.  So it is still sitting out there and hasn't been investigated.  It is just an unknown.  And we are interested in finding out what it is under the surface out there for a number of reasons. 

MS. COOK:  You should assume that this first document, this first packet is going to be fairly large in scope.  It is going to lay out a number of protocols and procedures; for example, it is going to include the quality assurance, final procedures as to how they are going to move forward, as well as a data map of the process, looking at how they want to approach the overall aspect.  So the package should be a lot larger than the individual one that will come forward as to    move forward in the sampling.

MS. PADGETT:  Thank you.  On the Marina Bay, during the five year sampling, soil gas samples were taken and the results came back which then triggered more soil samples to be taken in the area of the Shimada Park and Peninsula Drive, the toxic dump that is right here, the backyard of these homes, over here, and along in this area right here.  Sorry, my hand is shaking.  Do we know when those results are coming back? 

MS. TOTH:  Karen Toth from DTSC.  We actually have looked at the preliminary draft results.  And, in general, what we are seeing is that concentrations drop significantly as you move forward towards the houses.  We did not see elevated levels of carcinogens like benzene or toluamide in the soil gas samples, so we have kind of taken a look and met and talked about the data and have discussed with the City of Richmond kind of what additional information and how they need to go back and do some review and take a look at it and come back with a proposal as to what they need to do next.  So the good news is the numbers do drop off as you move towards the houses, and that was what we were hoping to find in the second set of samples.   

MS. PADGETT:  As a member of the public one of the things I would be looking for is what the old plume perimeter used to look like and what it looks like now so there is an understanding of the shift that has occurred over time and DTSC's recommendation about what we do to either contain it or to mitigate it, if it appears that is what we need.  

MS. TOTH:  What we are looking at as part of this is with the five year review you need to answer certain questions, you know, does the remedy continue to be protective; if not, is there something else that we need to do in order to ensure that it is a remaining protective.  This is a soil gas    it is soil gas related to the material.  Its highest concentrations are at where the buried materials are.  So it is not moving.  It is kind of just there.  So it is not flowing.  It has just accumulated in that area.  What we want to make sure we do is make sure that we come up with a plan to address the accumulation of the soil gas.  And also part of what we did as we were discussing the data is look at some of the old historical information as to where was the petroleum.  There are some ponds that were out there originally in that area, and it seems to be pretty related to where the contamination was when they started doing the cleanup.  And it is in the areas where we know there is material remaining.

MS. COOK:  And I guess one of the questions I would like to clarify is one of the things that's in the five year review is that we also go back and how to look at things, how we looked at things are different.  So when the initial remedy was done as well as the implementation of the remedy, soil gas was not a media or not an area that people looked at.  So as part of the five year review it is not something that is looked at and that we required that to be looked at.  So I don't think that we have a historical soil gas plume that we can make a comparison for.  We can go back and look at soil data that is available, but we cannot make the correlation that you were asking for because we don't have data that would make that work.

MS. PADGETT:  I have one other subject I would like to bring up at the risk of taking a little more time.  It doesn't have to be answered tonight, but I do want to bring it up for discussion by the CAG and the community and DTSC and possibly Richmond Redevelopment for the City of Richmond because I don't know the answer to the question.  And it has to do with the Marina Bay, looking at a parcel tax or some kind of an assessment district as they go forward to operate the certain maintenance of the Marina Bay area as the Richmond Redevelopment turns the property back over to the City of Richmond.  

And as we look at a special district for Marina Bay, one of the questions the community would seem to have is if there is a special district related to maintenance of Marina Bay, does that also include, then, things like the five year review and the need for ongoing cleanup and monitoring of these ten different very hazardous waste areas.  

MR. DURAN:  Good question.  The assessment district is basically to keep the landscaping and so forths’ level higher than the City normally does it.  If you look at Marina Bay versus most of us you will see that things are kept up a little better.  In terms of what it might mean in terms of ongoing maintenance and monitoring, I will have to look into that.  Kay, if you can put that on the "to do" for me, that would be great. 

MS. PADGETT:  I think it is important that the discussion starts soon about who the responsible party is going to be for these ten different hazardous waste areas that we can see aren't necessarily stable.  

MR. DURAN:  The short answer is that once the master development agreement expires at the end of this year, December 31, then the Redevelopment Agency cannot, by law, spend any of its funds for maintenance and operations.  But in terms of capital dollars for, like, a cleanup, if there was something new that was discovered that had to be done, they could get dollars for that.  So probably any obligation could be ongoing maintenance operation that wasn't funded from elsewhere would probably have to be done by the City. 

MS. PADGETT:  I understand the City's obligation.  I wanted to be sure that any discussions    because there appears to be some preliminary discussion between the City of Richmond and this potential special tax district unit    I want to be sure that there is an understanding, legally, about where the boundaries are with regard to responsible parties.  Thanks.

MS. WALLIS:  Mr.  Duran, would you mind summarizing in a quick couple of words, the action item for the Marina Bay district? 

MR. DURAN:  To check on, really, who would be responsible for the operation, maintenance, and for the next five year review and things relating to monitoring the wells and so forth.  I think the Redevelopment Agency has been paying for that up to this point.  

MS. WALLIS:  Okay.  And what is the timeline for reporting back to the CAG?

MR. DURAN:  By next meeting. 

MS. WALLIS:  Okay.  By February meeting.  Okay.

MR. LINSLEY:  Kay, it is assessment.  

MS. WALLIS:  On Marina Bay, Assessment District, about who will be the responsible party for the next five year review and monitoring, February meeting.  Does that conclude your comments or questions, Ms. Padgett?

MS. PADGETT:  For now, thanks.

MS. WALLIS:  We had Ms. Graves then I saw Ms. Abbott and then it was Mr. Linsley. 

MS. GRAVES:  Barbara, I have a question about the report.  And I wasn’t closely involved with those meetings that happened between the CAG and the other parties, so I am just asking a question here because I don't know the answer.  The radiological health branch, I believe it was Jeff Long, wrote a report.  Was that report ever posted to Envirostor?  I don't recall it being made available to the CAG and the public.

MS. COOK:  The CAG was CC'd on the letter.  I don't know who at the CAG.  Was it Dr. Esposito?  Dr. Esposito would have been CC'd on the letter.  We could try to track it.

MS. GRAVES:  Was there a formal report or was it just a letter?

MS. COOK:  Just a letter.

MS. GRAVES:  Can it be posted, please?

MS. COOK:  Yes. 

MS. GRAVES:  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Microphone to Ms. Abbott, please. 

MR. LINSLEY:  I had a question about that, about something that Barbara reported on.   

MS. COOK:  Carolyn, I want to make sure that I let you know that where it will be posted is in the report that comes with the CAG report and not the community involvement page.  So it will be posted with that.  I am sorry, Mr. Linsley. 

MR. LINSLEY:  Okay.  My question is about the pore water samples that essentially were commented on by DTSC from the East Stege Marsh, that the results have been accepted at this point.  But it appears from the salinity of those samples that the water in them more likely came from the Bay direction than came through the semi permeable or whatever biological barrier.  And I was wondering if the DTSC is planning to use the data from the pore water for any Feasibility Studies pertaining to that biological barrier. 

MS. COOK:  We just commented on the report.

MR. LINSLEY:  Yes, you basically commented and said there would be no more sampling required for that.  I just wondered if you intended to use the data or what the purpose of that exercise is going to be now that we seem to have gotten a lot of that    the stuff has a lot of salt in it.  It looks like salt water to me.

MS. COOK:  This will be a topic in the FS, and maybe we should look at deferring this question until next month or the next month after, depending on whether or not I get to come next month.  We can look at it, you know, along that line.  So it is going to be    you are asking if it is going to be included in the FS.  That stuff will be in the report that you will have the next week.  I can ask Michelle to respond to your question, but you may have follow up questions that the FS report will give you more information on.

MR. LINSLEY:  Okay.  We'll take a look at that, then.

MS. COOK:  Okay.  

MS. ABBOTT:  I have a couple of questions.  One is regarding, quote, unquote, the freshwater lagoons former chemical evaporation ponds, and this isn't a question exactly yet, but it is a comment that people might want to think about.  One of the maps that I am looking at here, if I am reading it correctly, it actually looks like a part of the lower    what is called the lower freshwater lagoon by the LFR.  It is actually not on the property belonging to    or what is called the Zeneca property boundary.  It is actually    sorry.  I take it back.  I thought it was the gray one.  Never mind that one then.  I still want to know what    because I know we haven't had a lot of rains here, but in the past years I have seen overflow from that lagoon pouring over the edges of it and going right into    washing right into our storm drain.  And I want to know what kind of measures are being kept to keep this highly contaminated water from getting into the Bay or into the groundwater.  

MS. NAKASHIMA:  When there is too much water, the water has to discharge into East Stege Marsh, but when it does discharge they are required to collect samples from that water and analyze it.  And they have been doing that and they haven't found anything that exceeds other than Water Board standards.  

MS. ABBOTT:  I didn't hear the last.  

MS. NAKASHIMA:  They sample the water whenever it discharges into the marsh.  And they haven't found    they haven't found that it exceeded any of the standards set by the Water Board. 

MS. ABBOTT:  They haven't found it has exceeded any of the standards in the Stege Marsh or in the water that is coming out?  

MS. NAKASHIMA:  In the water that goes from the lagoon.  

MS. ABBOTT:  I just have one thing I wanted to say. 

MS. PADGETT:  I will hand it back to you.  I wanted to pursue it a little more.  

MS. ABBOTT:  That is fine.

MS. PADGETT:  When we took a walk as the CAG early on, I would say may be it was in June of 2006, Barbara, you were with us, we were walking along the South 51st Street.  Maybe it wasn't for the whole CAG, but Tarnel was there.  And she pointed to the drain on South 51st Street that has a storm water overflow that had a hole in it, and I don't remember what the outcome was there.  But there didn't appear to be any markings.  

And the concern remains the same about during this season of overflow when that pond fills up, it does, indeed, run right off on the surface.  It doesn't go out the usual drain out to Stege Marsh through, I would say, out through the creek.  It goes into the storm water drain.  So I think there are a couple of places where water might be collected instead of just the typical.  Maybe we could look at a couple of places for the storm water to be picked up instead of the    do you remember the area?

MS. COOK:  I remember the walk.  Why don't we just    why don't we go back and revisit this as part of this month so we are all in the same page looking at the same area.

MS. PADGETT:  Great.  Okay.

MS. COOK:  I may ask that it be with Lynn because I am not going to be around very much in the next 30 days.

MS. PADGETT:  No wonder you are smiling.  

MS. COOK:  Yeah.  Maybe you and Lynn could set up a time where you guys could walk through the site and be able to point it out.

MS. PADGETT:  Tarnel, can you come? 

MS. ABBOTT:  Sure.

MS. PADGETT:  Great.  

MS. ABBOTT:  I was trying to, like, read the maps.  And what I was just wondering is if somebody would want to give us a quick    okay.  Okay.  

MS. WALLIS:  Did you want to make a comment after Mr. Schwab?  Mr. Schwab, and then we have a couple of minutes left to take questions or comments from the audience.

MR. SCHWAB:  I was just going to ask you to create an action item so everyone is aware of the time and place and can join if we are able to.  

MS. WALLIS:  And the main person responsible for following up on this item?

MS. COOK:  Sherry and Lynn will    they'll coordinate the time. 

MS. PADGETT:  I will work with Yvette, and she can pass it off to whom ever.

MS. COOK:  Yvette can coordinate the time and    Sherry, will you issue an email to the CAG members for a date and time?

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.  

MS. WALLIS:  Coordinating site visit.

MS. PADGETT:  "Re: evaporation pond overflow."

MS. WALLIS:  When will the coordination or announcement of the date take place?

MS. PADGETT:  Two weeks.  And we could make that   

MS. COOK:  First week of February.

MS. PADGETT:  The coordination will happen by 2/12. 

MS. COOK:  It may result in a rainy day.  So we should plan two or three days. 

MS. WALLIS:  We have a couple of minutes for comments or questions from the public or either DTSC or at CSV.  And please state your name for the transcriptionist.  

MR. KILKENNY:  Good evening.  My name is Paul Kilkenny.  I am a Richmond resident.  My question is with regards to the summary of violations, the responsible parties, where that is at, and if there are fines or legal actions, and these monies, if they are available or if there aren't any monies, this is    I am kind of flowing here with the Redevelopment Agency, if there is a 20 year window where the City is involved, what happens after that 20 years?  And if there are monies available, will that money be set aside to be used in Richmond as contingency for after that 20 years if this site proves to be worse and it seems to be bad because of all of the wells, all of the reports, all of the findings that have been occurring over the last several years?  So it gives me an impression that 20 years is not going to be enough.  So I am just wondering if there are long term    

MS. COOK:  Can I ask for clarification?  It relates to issues associated with the Zeneca property and the UC Richmond Field Station, those two properties.  I am not aware of the Richmond Redevelopment Agency or the City having any responsibility as it relates to those or the City having any responsibility as it relates to those two.  So there is no SOV as it relates to Marina Bay.  

MR. KILKENNY:  My question has to do with some of the violations that I assume are for the Zeneca site.

MS. COOK:  That is right.  

MR. KILKENNY:  Could you give me an indication as to    I mean, I am assuming that the developer, whoever that may be, and if that is a master development plan, as it is, who will be monitoring that after 20 years, and will the developer be responsible for any or possible risks associated.  

MS. COOK:  That is two issues.  The Summary of Violations, as I indicated to you at these meetings, I am not at liberty to discuss.  It is not involved in my part of the program.  All I can do is say hopefully some resolution will be forthcoming, and I am    we will provide that information when it is available because it is an unfortunate matter.  It cannot be discussed as it relates to any activities associated with the redevelopment of the Zeneca property.  As part of the final remedy, they are required to put together an agreement and operation of maintenance to verify if any residual contamination is left in place.  They have to have mechanisms in place as to how to address it, and they are also required to establish a financial assurance mechanism that deals with that.  And all of that would be    I think it, at least in a general aspect, a lot of this is discussed in the Feasibility Report. 

MS. PADGETT:  Barbara, I want, if you don't mind, Paul, I want to follow up on your question and maybe ask a few more related to it.  For the rest of the public and everyone, just as a little background.  DTSC's enforcement group, unrelated to the Brownfields Unit, which Barbara is a part of, the enforcement unit issued two summaries of violation, one to Zeneca, and one to UC on June    on June 29 or 30th, 2007.  Those    the big item each of those summary violations said that each of those entities, both Zeneca and UC, violated certain rules by creating a hazardous waste facility, as a hazardous waste dump, under that white cap over here on this map.  And they moved hazardous waste material back and forth across their boundaries, and they exchanged hazardous waste without permit.  

There are a lot of other things in those summary violations, but that is one of the big items in it.  And when the summary violations was first issued, we asked for an update.  Barbara explained that it's an enforcement matter that cannot be discussed.  And the quote has been consistent over time for a year and a half, an enforcement matter that cannot be discussed, which has confounded us, the public, because when someone gets arrested or when a violation is issued against a property owner or something like that, you can go in as a matter of public record, or you can at least ask your local police officer or other enforcing agencies what is going on, what is the status.  We have not had a status on this in a year and a half.  In addition to that, we, the Community Advisory Group, have gone on record with DTSC asking that if fines are assessed against either one of the responsible parties relating to the summary that any of these funds that are legally potentially available to the City of Richmond, not all of the fines could be a distributed to the City of Richmond or the Richmond Southeast Shoreline Area.  But to the extent that it is legally possible, a letter has gone to DTSC requesting that those funds be made available to Richmond first rather than possibly going off to other areas, which has happened into the other two cases in Richmond within the last year and a half.  

So it is a very sore subject with the Richmond community as these huge fines that were assessed to other toxic sites got ripped out of the City of Richmond and moved off to other communities even though the violations had occurred within the City of Richmond limits.  So I think a part of Paul's question relates to what the status is.  Secondly, are we assured that potential fines are coming to the City of Richmond.  And then, on a separate issue relating to timing, the Richmond Redevelopment Agency has this 20 year horizon on its responsibility relating to areas where it cleans up.  And we have not had a discussion about responsible parties having a sunset date on areas they might clean up, meaning the two do not mix, right?  The Richmond Redevelopment Agency has its 20 year agreement, and it goes away from the Marina Bay and hands it back to the City of Richmond.  But that doesn't apply say, to the Zeneca site.  It is responsible for the risk forever, isn't it?

MS. COOK:  Yes.

MS. PADGETT:  So as it relates to Marina Bay, the Richmond Redevelopment Agency passes it back to the City of Richmond for these other sites for such time as they are cleaned up or DTSC gives them a clean bill of health.  They are    

MS. COOK:  Under the definition of "responsible party," any new property owner could also be defined as a responsible party.  This is kind of what is happening with Marina Bay, the Richmond Marina Bay Development Agency is no longer going to be the responsible party.  That is shifting to the City of Richmond.

MS. PADGETT:  Does that help, Paul?  Okay.  

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  We have reached the conclusion of the question and answer period for DTSC and CSV.  So we have come to the point where we will take a ten minute break.  Please rejoin the group at 7:40.  Thank you.

(Recess.) 

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  We are at the point in our agenda for the Toxics Committee Update, and I will introduce the chair of the Toxics Committee, Steve Linsley. 

MR. LINSLEY:  Hi.  You are probably wondering why there is a strange face up here instead of Dr. Esposito.  He stepped down as the chair of the Toxics Committee, and we had our annual elections at the last meeting, and I was elected for the Chair of the committee for next year.  And Sherry Padgett has been selected as the Vice-Chair.  So we will be presenting tonight on behalf of the Toxics Committee along with our consultants.  

I wanted to thank Michael, who isn't here tonight, for his years of service to the Committee.  And he is still going to be on the Committee and the CAG.  But he just isn't able to make tonight's meeting.  Now I wanted to just sort of state our mission again.  

Our purpose is to ensure that the interests of the entire community are included in plans for the proper and comprehensive cleanup and ongoing monitoring of polluted sites in the Richmond Southeast Shoreline Area.  The CAG's job is to involve all stakeholders and the public in an inclusive process leading to an appropriate cleanup of sites that are polluted in our area.  

And this is our logo up on the board here, thinking outside the box.  And I am going to give a short report and then introduce our other presenters.  There has been a recent log jam that is starting to break up in documents and other information that is available from various sites.  And all of a sudden we are flooded with those.  And we are about to be flooded much more coming up.  Just a few other things.  Because we were sort of sidelined as the CAG by the process between the UC and DTSC, we did not have a chance to look at the University's Richmond Field Station Current Conditions Report before it was declared final and accepted.  So we just recently got access to it approximately a month ago, and we are now working to say something about it.  

The CAG originally commented on the draft Current Conditions Report that came out in April of '07.  And some of our comments got included in the 149 comments DTSC made back to UC after that.  UC's initial December 2007 response to DTSC was basically saying that they would not respond to half the comments to DTSC.  And since then UC has more formally responded to the DTSC's comments and ended up amending the Current Conditions Report that came out on November 21.  DTSC accepted that report as final.  

So the public was not given a chance to review that November 21st, '08 version before that time.  So we still are going to comment even though we were not part of the process.  That will be done before the next CAG meeting.  So DTSC should be looking for that soon.  

Overall, the November 21, '08 final Current Conditions Report was an improvement over the April of '07 draft.  Many of the CAG's concerns, however, remain unanswered because they weren't included in DTSC's comments.  So they are not included in the summary of data gaps.  So if our questions are not included in the data gaps, they don't get addressed in the upcoming plan to characterize the site with more sampling.  And that is already in the works.  That is happening already as we speak.  

That's why we want to get our comments in soon.  There are some poorly worded distinctions of data gaps that may cover our concerns.  However, they are weak and vague enough that UC may avoid comprehensive sampling in areas that are of concern to the public because things aren't spelled out more clearly.  

Other committee concerns we have are that we basically have a lot of things that weren't included in the DTSC comments, and so they weren't addressed by UC at all.  So therefore they are completely left off the responses and the list for the data.  

So we have a brief    the evaporation pond of Zeneca is next.  This is the lower lagoon.  And this is the upper lagoon, as we call them, or the lower chemical evaporation pond and the upper chemical evaporation pond.  These were sampled back in the summer of '07.  And, let's see, basically a report just came out very recently into the public domain which allows us a first look at the results that were taken by LFR in the sediments under those former ponds.  And these things reveal, among other things, that there are high levels of toxic metals, the cancer causing chemicals benzene and vinyl chloride, chloride pesticides, breakdown products of DDE and DDD from DDT originally, and a bunch of proprietary pesticides that Zeneca had on site.  

Now there is a scoping document by Arcadius that came out on November 18.  We just got a copy of that, and we are going to be commenting on that.  You mentioned some things about both of those tonight.  There will be something from our consultants and also something from Sherry Padgett.  Okay.  So the Southeast parcel at Zeneca, which is in this entire area, which runs to the Bay Trail and is just towards the Bay from the old firing range, this area we just basically received some comments that were put out November 25th by the DTSC's human ecological risk division on some samples that were taken and then reported last July by LFR.  

And, basically, the DTSC's risk analysis showed that all of the toxic metals tested for possibly exceeded ecological screening criteria on the site.  Sherry is also going to talk about that later this evening.  So without further ado, I am going to introduce Dorinda Shipman from Treadwell and Rollo, who will speak a little bit to what happened when they submitted some comments recently for the CAG and the completion report on the Zeneca's Lot 1 PCB/VOC area Removal Action Plan and on the Zeneca lot 3 soil gas sampling plan. 

MS. SHIPMAN:  Thanks, Steven.  Good evening, everyone.  As Steven mentioned, and as we talked about last month's meeting, we have discussed some comments on the Lot 1, part one, completion report, but those comments followed    our written comments followed on December 19, and, as Michelle has mentioned tonight, it sounds like the soil gas sample results from that area were positive.  So we look forward to seeing those.  

On the Lot 3 soil gas sampling, Tarnel had brought up the figures that were passed out, and one of the figures is a larger version of Figure 2, which shows the soil gas sampling locations and the risk isopleths that we have a couple questions or comments on.  And the other is a cross section.  So it is a subsurface profile that goes north, south, A being South, and A prime being to the north, and Sherry actually has a location map that will better show you where cross section A runs.  So let me    this is cross section A going right through the site.  And, of course, Lot 3 is this section at the cross section here.  And on your figure it is going to be that portion of the cross section to the left.  So just some background on the figures we are going to use to talk about the comments.  

MS. PADGETT:  Dorinda, I think it would be helpful if we really slow down and help everyone to find where this is.  This is A, and A prime.  So this is South and that is at the Bay Trail. 

MS. SHIPMAN:  Yes, yes.

MS. PADGETT:  And this is A prime, which is north up there. 

MS. SHIPMAN:  Yes.  And so on the diagram that we have passed out, A, again, is going to be to your left as the diagram is facing you. 

MS. PADGETT:  That is the Bay Trail.

MS. SHIPMAN:  Bay Trail is on this side.

MS. PADGETT:  Meade Street.

MS. SHIPMAN:  Meade Street on the side to the right.  And we are really just providing this cross section so when I talk about some of our comments we have a better understanding of where we are going with our comments.  But if we start with Figure 2, the objective of the soil gas sampling plan was to collect soil gas samples and use them to focus pilot studies in areas with the greatest groundwater concentration.  And we didn't have the benefit of reviewing the    you know, seeing the FS RAP.  So it was hard for us to get the full rationale.  So we are glad to hear that the FS RAP is going to be posted tomorrow and we are going to be able to look at that soon.  

But    so it was hard for us without seeing groundwater concentrations on this map or having a clear understanding of how the risk isopleths were estimated to really see whether the soil gas sample of locations were    how they were located.  

The plan also discusses the need to look at both commercial, industrial and residential.  And it appears from the figure and the text    later in the text that these risk isopleths are based on commercial industrial risks that would exceed ten to the minus six, which is a one in one million cancer risk so it was a little hard for us, not understanding how those were developed, to then feel confident about how the wells were placed.  So the location of the wells was one issue, and then the depth of these samples was another.  So we didn't get a clear impression of the rationale for the five foot depth that was chosen.  And DTSC guidelines, when you are looking at a groundwater source, states that you need to try to collect your soil gas samples close to the groundwater table or what is called the capillary fringe.  So that is shown just above the static water table.  So another thing shown on this cross section is the both the surface of the upper horizon and lower horizon groundwater table.  So I believe the upper horizon is a dark blue line, the lower horizon a red dashed line.  So they are both dashed lines.  So the plan calls for sampling at five feet below the ground surface in most areas.  Now there are some areas it was noted on the eastern side of Lot 3 where they believed the water table may be a bit shallower than that, but another potential concern we had was that you will see the dark blue and light blue material on this cross section is mixed cinders and some engineered fill.  

So if the objective of the sampling plan is to collect the soil gas samples closest to where the source may be dissolved in the groundwater, some of these samples may end up in this engineered fill or mixed cinder material.  So we wanted to get an understanding if that is going to potentially occur.  So those were    that was another point we had.  And then the data evaluation was    discussion there was pretty brief, so we hope, and I am sure if there was more discussion in the FS RAP, that we can look at how that data is going to be evaluated, how will it be compared to the existing groundwater data and the old soil gas data there.

There were some deeper samples collected and some information presented in the Lot 3 where there were some samples at eight feet that were collected in July 2003.  But there is quite a bit of variation between those deeper samples and the shallower samples that were collected then and in subsequent years.  So there appears from the older data to be quite a bit of variation out there in the VOC concentrations in the soil gas.  So those were our main concerns.

MS. LAPIERRE:  Let me just highlight one thing that you hit.  It was confusing to us, just going back to the land use, it almost appeared as if    and we could have misinterpreted    that there might have been a determination already that residential use is off the map.  Because if these contours were really based on industrial commercial land use, then I guess the first    my impression was well, how come we are not looking at residential.  But there is not really any discussion about that.  So it might have just been a part of the documents said that we will look at both commercial and residential, and then when we get down in to it we will focus just on commercial and then we will look to the isopleths you couldn't tell at all exactly how they were determined. 

And so I guess our concern is that the Feasibililty Study is really going to evaluate the whole range of different options, if that is one of the objectives to evaluate the range, is this data, if it were focused just on areas where you exceed commercial levels, will it be sufficient to help evaluate the feasibility of achieving your residential type cleanup levels.  Question.  

DR. KING:  I can answer that if you want me to.  

MS. LAPIERRE:  Great.  Shall I walk over?   

DR. KING:  This is Michelle King from EKI.  In the FS RAP, as you will see when you get the document, what we do is evaluate both commercial and industrial and residential.  And I think the decision was made here.  Too bad Barbara and Lynn have stepped out of the room, but these soil gas investigations are being done really to guide some pilot study tests that will be performed.  And so the focus was really just on commercial industrial, that if there is a residential land use plan, ultimately an additional soil gas planning can be performed to look at residential land use.  But it is really just a focus on some pilot studies that there wasn't necessarily a need to go all the way out to the residential at this time.  But it can be done in future treatment.  

MS. LAPIERRE:  Pilot studies for treating the VOCs, Michelle, in the groundwater? 

DR. KING:  Yes.   

MS. LAPIERRE:  Can you please explain, as Dorinda mentioned, what the rationale is for    there is no discussion in the workplan of conceptual site, where is the source, et cetera.  But if the Feasibililty Study, if really the purpose is to look at the groundwater, why was there just an automatic five foot sampling done?  

DR. KING:  I believe the five foot sampling depth was done because both of the samplings done at five feet, the existing wells that are out there are five feet, so it provides    the goals and the risk assessment are based on five feet, so it provided a consistent basis throughout.

MS. LAPIERRE:  But if it is at five feet, and you could    again, I don't exactly know the conceptual site model, do you have sources in your soil as well as in your groundwater    if it is just at five is it really going to help us at the pilot study stage, meaning you might be getting detections that are from soils, and you are not really getting as close to the source that you are trying to figure out how much you can treat it or what you have to do to treat it.  

DR. KING:  Generally the site groundwater is roughly 10 feet below the surface.  

MS. LAPIERRE:  So you would want to go nine feet. 

DR. KING:  At nine feet you are in the capillary fringe.  

MS. LAPIERRE:  What depth would it be, and I know it varies, but if you were trying to get right above the capillary fringe?

DR. KING:  I don't know.  But in general, at Lot 3, because so much of the site was disturbed with the cinder treatment and placement, that the    you know, the sources are believed at this point to be residual in the groundwater.   

MS. LAPIERRE:  I think part of our concern was, one, we didn't get a chance to look at the document until basically it was kind of almost approved.  Two, none of the rationale was provided at all.  But, of course, it was also hard for us to interpret it because we didn't have the benefit of the Feasibililty Study RAP, so we didn't know all of the thinking.  But just as an FYI, we very well might have future subsequent comments on additional soil gas sampling that might be needed in order to achieve all those objectives.  Because there wasn't any of that discussion at all, the rationale for the depth of the samples, which is pretty typical for a soil gas sampling workplan.  You present all of that rationale, you present your conceptual site model, et cetera.   

MS. SHIPMAN:  Any other questions on that? 

MR. ALCAREZ:  Yeah.  I was wondering did you use sea level as your benchmark for your five foot depth or did you go to    I was wondering if you use sea level for your benchmark to go down to your five foot in the area for your examinations or if you used land level, which is basically around that area .32.  As I see in this cut sheet, there is none.  There is no    you have a zero, and then you go up 20 and down 20.  So what I am asking you is did you shoot it in    did you use a level or a laser to shoot those grades in at five foot, or did you just go from wherever you decided to dig and go down? 

DR. KING:  This is not our report.  This report was done by LFR.  I just comment on the information that I know about.  The sampling was done, to my understanding, it was to be five feet below the surface.  I believe that they were going to survey the locations, survey the ground surface, survey the elevation so they would know what elevation the samples collected at.

MS. SHIPMAN:  That was another question we had    that was another question we had in our comments because the plan did not discuss the surveying, but I believe on    to the left side of the cross section it is elevation that we are looking at in the profile.  

MR. ALCAREZ:  I was wondering what that zero is, sea level or ground level, and how you got the five foot, because it varies.  If I am going to dig a hole in five foot of dirt here and down here, I am going to dig another one at five foot, it is not the same depth as    

DR. KING:  Just to clarify, the samples are being collected at five feet below the surface.  Indeed, you are correct.  The actual elevation of the sample will vary, but we will have an elevation to know what    I am pretty sure and, again, we didn't do the work, but I am pretty much sure going to be surveying it.  I can't feel 100% on that. 

MS. PADGETT:  Rick, I think your questions are really good and on topic as it relates to the sea level as well as elevation.  And I want to drill down on both of those for just a minute.  The first is if everyone remembers, that Stuart Siegel, Dr. Stuart Siegel, came and made a presentation here about a year and a half ago, and he pointed out that the Levine Fricke documents had used an incorrect elevation for sea level, I think it was, at NDFR and another reference is that the elevation in the sea level elevation in the Levine Fricke documents, the older document had an error in it somewhere between 6 and 12 inches, depending on the error rate between the old navigational elevation and the new elevation data.  And others who are more familiar with this can probably correct me if I am wrong, but there was an old standard and a newer standard.  The newer standard was not adopted by Levine Fricke; therefore and the elevation standards were all off by a certain factor.  And I don't know whether there are more current documents that have been updated that would be more correct elevation standard.  So that is one.  And that    as far as I know, that was never completely    the issue was never closed, that I remember.  

The second is, really, I don't think we have made the point very clear that down here at A, at the south end, toward the Bay Trail where the biologically active permeable barrier is, the fill averages about ten feet.  And as this fill moves from in the south up to the north end it is about two feet thick.  This map isn't quite as good as the one that you have in front of you.  But as we take samples from the surface down five feet, we are simply measuring down into this engineered fill that is ten feet high.  And we are not getting down to the original ground surface which has the original contaminated material.  

And so the groundwater elevation is below the original ground surface a number of feet.  So when we take an average of five feet throughout the entire    throughout the entire area, let me go back and show you.  So if we take five feet here, by feature, and five feet over here, the five feet in this area is five feet into engineered fill and not getting close to the original ground surface.  It is not getting close to the original material.  So when we go into the Feasibililty Study and Remedial Action Plan, the FS RAP, and we look at the document, we really are curious as to figure out the rationale behind this five foot soil gas.  It just doesn't seem like it is capturing what    it is not capturing the data Cherokee would need to figure out how they are going to put together a pilot study to remediate these soil gas problems.  

MR. LINSLEY:  Okay.  The comments that Dorinda and Adrienne wrote, the two letters that are addressed to Treadwell & Rollo.  The letter, if you haven't gotten them, one on site and the sampling they just spoke about, and the other on PCB removal and VOCs in Lot 1.  So that we are going to move to Sherry's presentation.  I think we have about ten minutes on various other aspects of the Zeneca site.  I'm sorry.  We have another question.  

MR. MUNOZ:  Quick question.  Sorry, Sherry.

MS. PADGETT:  That is fine.  

MR. MUNOZ:  So the gas samples, obviously measuring the gas being released, this is assuming that the gases are coming straight up.  But if this has been tested for industrial levels, if you were to put a pad that covers a whole football field, wouldn't, then, those gases have to find a way out elsewhere which would then cause for higher concentrations of the perimeter of that structure?  So what are the consequences of that or how is that handled in terms of looking at or determining whether the level that is being cleaned for industrial purposes is taken into consideration?  And what are the consequences of those gases sort of coming together at the site of the structure?

MS. SHIPMAN:  Are you talking about the engineered fill and the cinders? 

MR. MUNOZ:  Yes. 

MS. SHIPMAN:  I don't know the details of the placement of that fill.  I assume there was some compaction when it was placed, and it would likely slow down the migration of the vapors.  So there is a potential that if the permeability from that compaction is lower than the surrounding soil, there was a potential that some of it is kind of collecting at the base of the engineered fill, and that also could be a good depth to collect some soil gas samples to see how that compares.  But, you're right, it is going to find a path of least resistance.  

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  And it will find a path?

MS. SHIPMAN:  Yes.

MS. PADGETT:  Pablo, I am not sure we answered the question.  I am not sure there is an answer right now.  If we put a large foundation on top of that entire area, let's say that is Lot 3, that is that white cap over there just above Andrew's head, and if the whole thing was a big concrete pad, what does that do pressure wise to the VOCs that are naturally migrating up?  Do they go sideways and what happens to them?  And we haven't seen the conceptual model, so we don't know what they plan to do about that.  

Okay.  My apologies to everyone for showing my back to you.  This is the Toxics Committee "out of the box" logo for the year 2008.  We may adopt it for 2009 as well.  And if you all remember, the idea here is that the regulatory agencies are constrained by all of their rules and regulations, and we    and there is a comfort zone within that box of those rules and regulations that they like to use because they are familiar with them.  And we are challenging our regulators and the public to think outside the box and to get into uncomfortable areas to try to expand the thinking and ways to approach this site.  Everyone knows where we are.  This is the Richmond shoreline, all 27 miles of it    32, all 32 miles of it.  And this group helps DTSC oversee or manage sites in the Richmond Southeast Shoreline.  That is this area which is a pretty significant piece of it.  Tonight we are going to look at the site.  

We have this map that has different names of the Cherokee Zeneca site, including the Lot 1 area, the Lot 2 area, Lot 3, Habitat Area 1, which includes East Stege Marsh, the freshwater lagoon, otherwise known as Chemical Evaporation Pond Number 1, and the freshwater lagoon, known as the Evaporation Pond Number 2, and the southeast parcel.  This is the Bay Trail along the south.  This is Marina Bay along here.  This is the UC Richmond Field Station right next to it.  

Earlier Dorinda talked about a response that we had given to DTSC about the Lot 1 PCB/VOCs area.  This is the area where the materials, the hazardous waste level materials were dug up and hauled away.  And we also heard about the Lot 3 wells that just got installed, these soil gas wells, and I am going to run through these.  And then we are going to come back to them.  

And we heard about the chemical evaporation pond samples, and we also heard about the southeast parcel.  So I am going to give you a little bit of historical aerial photos and then we are going to go back and look at each one of those individually.  But we don't have a lot of time, so I am going to go pretty fast.  

This is an aerial photo.  It is one of our more informative.  This is the old Blair Landfill to the east of the Harborfront Tract area.  This is what would become the Bay Trail.  First they had the Union Pacific built a railroad along here.  So this is in 1959.  These are the chemical ponds that were    are now under the area of the biologically active permeable barrier.  The Blair Landfill area has now been reduced by DTSC to just cover three quarters of an acre right down here.  

And we talked briefly, I think in the last meeting, about DDE or DDT that is at very high levels right here still today at the surface.  And Union Pacific is trying to figure out how they are going to manage that.  But we don't have very much information about what was done with this before the Department of Transportation came in and put in the interchange.  

This is a map of the early '60s, mid '60s.  You can see the evaporation pond.  Chemical Evaporation Pond Number 2 has come up.  We have got the railroad right here, and you can see this is the south    excuse me    the southeast parcel.  It has some activity going on, and this is the Liquid Gold area, and that is an area that is overseen by Union Pacific.  

This is another later map.  You can see by now we have Allied Propane, that they are building right at back of the evaporation pond and Steve Smith & Co. has built his building right here at the back door of the very high levels of the Blair Landfill.  This is the railroad, which then became the Bay Trail.  And you can see pretty clearly here we have water leaving the site coming out here into the Bay.  

So now we are going to go back into some of these documents.  The workplan that Dorinda just talked about is the workplan for soil gas, as far as I know, and maybe Michelle can correct me.  These wells have now been installed.  Is that correct?  

DR. KING:  Yes.

MS. PADGETT:  And the wells have been installed at the five foot level, so while we are all debating here whether it is appropriate or inappropriate to be at five feet, the Community Advisory Group was not given an opportunity to comment on this letter.  This letter was issued three days after the last Meeting.  And DTSC's approval was the following week.  And the Community Advisory Group did not have an opportunity to comment on whether five feet was the right depth or anything else about this soil gas sampling plan.  So we really got left out of the loop on this one.  

This is    the workplan shows these    this map    you all have a CD copy of it, and so these dotted lines show perimeter of the volatile organic compound risk that has been assessed at    the cancer risk exceeding one in one million for the commercial workers.  So we have got this little that goes    this is the Bay Trail down here at the bottom.  And you can see we have got this little dark line circles that comes around like this.  This would be the biologically active permeable barrier along here.  We have another one in this area, another one that comes out here, and if you remember, this is the building 240 where the children went to school.  And this is the commercial risk.  We don't know what the residential risk is.  

And this one crosses over into the UC Richmond Field Station property.  We have workers over here in these buildings daily.  I don't know how far out the residential risk extends.  I think we covered this one.  This is the cross section that Dorinda explained earlier.  And the idea is to show the depths of the soil.  I think we covered this enough.  We really don't think that the five foot depth is appropriate for areas, especially down at the southern end of the property to gather the data for soil gas sampling up from the soil.  The original soil level, that is as low as 12 feet down here at the southern end, on the    this is a different subject.  This is the Lot 1 PCB/VOC Removal Action Plan.  The removal action was completed several months ago, and a report came out about how that action took place.  

In summary, that action doesn't have these different areas where in that last Lot 1 PCB/VOCs area and the colored areas in green and blue show the original plan.  What is shown on this map in addition are crosshatched areas to show where some extra material was dug out here and here.  And one of the things that we want to use as instructive in this process was that both DTSC and the responsible party came to multiple CAG meetings and talked about the activity that was taking place as they were digging this out.  

And, if you remember, David talked about seeing dust, and we weren't sure that his remarks were taken seriously enough.  And they were addressed in the final document.  Yes, there was indeed some dust the day he was observing it.  But more importantly, and in addition to that, is the fact that in an area there was found some stained the soil where there was    there were very high levels of lead that had not been previously known by the responsible party or DTSC.  And so, to their credit, they observed the soil    this stained soil.  They took samples and decided they needed to dig out some more and expand the area to include the hazardous waste that needed to be disposed of.  

MS. ABBOTT:  Sherry, where is that?

MS. PADGETT:  This is in the Lot 1 PCB/VOC area.  This is the Richmond Field Station entrance.  

MS. ABBOTT:  I think I know where that is.  I saw it.

MS. PADGETT:  There was a broken up Volvo digger out there for about three months kind of parked on top of it behind a fence.  So it was observed that the area was stained and it was outside the area where they had planned to take.  And they expanded it and dug it out and carried it away.  And this is another area where it got expanded.  But where I want to go with this little conversation is that we were never told until the report came out, the final report.  So the first information we had about the Lot 1 PCB/VOC area expanding was when the final report was posted on DTSC's Envirostor or Website, and we read it.  And it is down about 20 pages.  We had no clue that more hazardous waste had been found than had originally been characterized.  

So the instructional part of this for all of us is we are a team here.  We are all part of the community.  There is a responsible party, there is a regulator, and there is the community members.  We had all come to a number of meetings, received updates on what was going on with the Lot 1 PCB/VOCs, and we would have appreciated knowing that there was a potential for the data to expand.  It just would have taken a sentence or two to let us know ahead of time.  And we are bringing it up now because this one is small.  We have larger ones to go.  And we can learn by this one.  Okay.  

Transmittal of analytical results from the sediment samples collected in the freshwater lagoons.  What does that mean?  In the last year and a half or during the last, oh, I would say, 15 CAG meetings, so that would be nearly every month for about a year and a quarter, the Community Advisory Group has been asking for the sample results for the samples that were taken in the chemical ponds in around August, August of '07.  Yes.  And they said they were coming, said they were coming, and they never showed up.  

Finally, we found out through conversation that DTSC had met with responsible party and discussed these results.  So    and that was in the summer of 2008.  So we asked for a copy of these to be posted on DTSC's Envirostor Website.  They haven't been analyzed, so we have the raw data.  And the raw data tells us, as Steven alluded to earlier, that we have got some problems out here not only for human health but also for ecological health.  And where they are headed is, where the responsible party is headed, is to put together a scoping assessment workplan for the ecological work assessment, for the freshwater lagoons, and that means that they are trying to figure out what data is available and what part of the environment is affected, what are the potential receptors, and what are the pathways to those receptors like burrowing animals.  And then they are going to put together maps and list of chemicals of potential concern for environment.  And then we will get another report.  

But, in the meantime, I think what we found in the raw data, just looking at the California Human Health screening levels, that there are many compounds that are way over the limit out there.  And there are a lot of compounds that are not on the CHHSL list, like a lot of these      

MR. LINSLEY:  Proprietary Zeneca compounds?

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.  Molinate, vernolate, EPTC and some of the others.  We just don't know how to measure them.  So we need to keep an eye on those to figure out how we can determine the risk because if there is no known risk level, how do we determine the risk, yet we know that they are bad actors.  I will to move through this next part pretty fast.  

Southeast parcel, this is the investigation letter report that went out on July 25, 2008, to DTSC.  Again, this describes the southeast parcel.  It is just south of the Gun Club.  And DTSC has sent an interesting response back to the responsible party.  What they said was, "We, DTSC, have evaluated the data, and we see potential soil screening levels problems with"    not problems.  I don't want to say it is problems.  "We see that there are a lot of compounds that exceed the ecological soil screening levels at the southeast parcel."  And they put together their own little reference table, which is very appreciated.  

And what we see here is that the soil screening level is based on US EPA measures, and this would be just a first cut, and they say this in their report.  This is just a reference to just get us all started.  You can see that a lot of them are exceeded here.  So this is the maximum that is found out there.  And this is the soil screening level that would be the reference for the ecological risk factors.  You can see that we are way over on a lot of them.  

MR. LINSLEY:  Are you saying of milligrams per kilogram?  It doesn't say that. 

MS. PADGETT:  Milligrams per kilogram.  And we are trying to figure out on the letter    

MS. WALLIS:  I am so sorry, Ms. Padgett, I want to do a time check with you and the CAG.  We have exceeded the time for the Toxics Committee update.  What is the pleasure    I don't know where you are.

MS. PADGETT:  Three minutes.  

MS. GRAVES:  I make a motion we go five minutes more for the presentation.  I make a motion that we allow five minutes, if needed, for the presentation.  

MS. ABBOTT:  I will second that.  

MS. GRAVES:  Seconded.  All in favor?  Any opposed?  Okay.  

MS. WALLIS:  We will look to conclude by 8:35.  Thank you.  Please continue.

MS. PADGETT:  The last documents that I want to bring to everyone's attention is the quarterly groundwater and surface water monitoring report.  It is available online, and it is  broken up into five different documents.  But I think of it    it is really important for us not to lose track of this ongoing monitoring that is occurring and of the clues that are into these reports, buried in the pages of the water sampling.  We can see that we have changes in the water, and some of them are significant, as the report says.  There are some changes that qualify as significant.  So perhaps in the next month's report we can talk about that quarterly groundwater monitoring report and some of those findings.  So you can see, I was nearly finished.

MS. WALLIS:  Mr. Linsley, does this conclude the committee update?  

MR. LINSLEY:  Yes.  

MS. WALLIS:  There are questions from the audience?  Don?  Please identify yourself for the transcriptionist. 

MR. SCHNEPF:  Don Schnepf.  Just a quick question on air sampling on the Lot 1.  In the RAW I noticed that they were sampling for molybdenum, which to my way of thinking is a pretty heavy metal.  And that would be sampled by air.  I don't quite understand that.

MS. PADGETT:  Maybe our toxicologists could answer that.  

MS. LAPIERRE:  You guys did the sampling, right?  Typically what is done is you are basically capturing the particulate phase, so you are using a monitor that is pulling in particulate phase of dust, and you do an analysis of that material for the metal content.  

MR. SCHNEPF:  I am just thinking in terms of beryllium compared to molybdenum.  

MS. LAPIERRE:  I think the analysis is the same.  Isn't the sampling for beryllium and molybdenum the same, Michelle?  

DR. KING:  The basic assumption, Dan, is that the metals are associated with the soil particulates in the dust.  So it would be molybdenum in the soil, or are we in the soil as opposed to, like, the raw material?  I think their point is that the metal or beryllium is very light and that molybdenum is just heavier.  But this is all observed or incorporated into the dust particulates.  So you are measuring the concentration in the dust particles.  

I did have a comment to make since I am standing up, just in response to Sherry's question about the RAW area expanding.  I do recall discussing it in one of the earlier CAG meetings, and I am guessing it was probably the August CAG meeting, saying that the excavation did expand based on the results of some of the confirmation sampling.

MS. PADGETT:  Thank you.  I probably just missed it and we appreciate that.  Thank you for bringing it to our attention, and the fact that we didn't react probably, you know. 

DR. KING:  That is okay.

MS. PADGETT:  Sorry we missed it.  

MS. WALLIS:  I see another hand in the audience, and I want to see if we can take it as part of the public comment period, which is the next item on the agenda, whether these comments have to do with things discussed during the Toxics Committee.  I see nodding of heads.  Does that sound okay?  We are now in the public comment period.  And please identify yourself.  

MR. MINAULT:  Paul Minault.  Sherry, a couple of times now you have addressed the concern of wanting more participation by the CAG and consultation from DTSC and the responsible party.  And it makes me wonder if it might be useful for the CAG to take as an action item to put your heads together and come up with what you would present to DTSC and say these are the kinds of events where we would like to be participating in this kind of fashion and work something out with DTSC.  So that you really have    right now you have a complaint, and I would say you can take it to a solution, in other words.

MS. PADGETT:  That is a really good suggestion.  And perhaps the    I don't know whether that is something that the Executive Committee wants to review or something that the CAG wants to take on and discuss overall.  Maybe the Executive Committee could assign it, right?  So that is an action item.

MS. WALLIS:  Please give me a brief summary of the responsible entities, Executive Committee, and just a quick summation of the task.

MS. PADGETT:  Described actions where DTSC should be informing the CAG    not should be.  "Should" is the wrong word.  Where the CAG would appreciate information and how to    and a working model.  That is it.  Create a working model.  

MS. WALLIS:  Working model for DTSC? 

MS. PADGETT:  DTSC for communication to the CAG.  

MS. WALLIS:  And by when should the Executive Committee   

MS. PADGETT:  By the next CAG meeting.  

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  Other questions or comments from the audience during the public comment period?

MS. PADGETT:  I would like to make one more comment, if I could.  

MS. WALLIS:  In closing?

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.  That was a good lead, Kay.  I'll close with it.  And it is that the south    the evaporation pond, I think you all have a map of it, the evaporation pond sampling areas, as Tarnel pointed out earlier, there is a sampling location at number seven, LL7, and a sampling location LL8.  They are right at the wall of    or just feet from the back of buildings where people are working every day.  They are not in the lagoons, but they are part of the lagoon properties.  And when we looked at the raw data for the lower lagoon at No. 7, one of those proprietary pesticides is at very high levels.  There are some other compounds that are at very high levels of the surface or just six inches under the surface.  

So I had a question for DTSC that can wait until the next meeting.  But the question is we have seen situations where samples have come up that are at very high hazardous waste levels like the Lot 1 VOC area.  And DTSC issued an order to remove the material quickly.  So there was an immediate reaction.  The levels that are found out here in these two evaporation ponds are really high.  It is very hazardous material.  And lower lagoon evaporates in the summer and is dusty.  It is on the surface.  So my question is, and it can hang in the air and we will follow up at the next meeting, but my question is what determines when a removal action is requested immediately because the hazardous waste levels of material have been confirmed as compared to sitting around    we're not sitting around.  As compared to this methodical process that is going on.  And I think it may have something to do with the size, possibly.  It may have something to do with a larger plan, but I do find it interesting that we do have some really heavy duty material out here that is right on the surface and could be in the dust in the summer months.  

MR. MAYES:  Sherry, can I ask you a question?  

MS. WALLIS:  We can't hear you.  I am very sorry.  

MR. MAYES:  So the soil gas is in the groundwater, do they migrate up the hill, the gases?  Do they tend to rise and go    you know, if you are looking at the soil profile, if you have a cap that you have capped this huge Lot 3 area, will the gases try to move back towards more inhabited zones?  Do they move that far?  Does the contaminated groundwater, the plume, does it move uphill because the profile in the soil looks to have an angle following the slope down to the Bay?  If you cap it with a solid concrete or compacted clay, is it going to force gas under pressure to migrate out of the path of least resistance?  Is it uphill and is it towards land area? 

MS. SHIPMAN:  It is going to take a path of least resistance, similar to the groundwater.  It is going to find the easiest way to move and flow.  So it could move uphill.  And capping or constructing over a groundwater plume or a soil gas emanating from a plume or volatile organics could trap the gas under the cap or under the building or if there are other preferential pathways such as utility corridors or older stream channels with gravel deposit, you know, that could be a preferential migration pathway.

MS. LAPIERRE:  Can I just add on to Sherry's point?  I think it is a fabulous question that you ask about what basically constitutes a level that causes some type of    I mean, it is an honest question I ask myself all the time and I struggle with, at what level does one make that determination that you have got an immediate issue that needs immediate attention.  Can we make that an action item?  I don't want to put you guys in the spot, but I don't think I could answer that for you, and I feel that I should be able to answer that for you, and I can't.

MS. PADGETT:  I will write it up.  

MS. LAPIERRE:  Maybe there isn't an answer and it depends.

MS. PADGETT:  So the Toxics Committee is the responsible    and it is sending an email to the DTSC asking a question about the difference in handling of hazardous waste disposal.

MS. WALLIS:  And by when will that action   

MS. PADGETT:  Two weeks, so that is the 22nd, I think.  

MR. SCHWAB:  Yes.  

MS. WALLIS:  I think we have reached the point in the agenda where we will turn it over to our chair, Mr. Schwab, to go on to committee updates.  

MR. SCHWAB:  Yes, I think we will.  And as I said earlier, we are going to talk a little bit about the structure of the CAG and membership in committees.  It is all very interesting, and you are welcome to stick around.  But if you feel like this is less interesting or important to you, please feel free to leave.  We wouldn't want to bore you or anything.  

So CAG members have two documents that you have picked up on the table in the back earlier.  One is a copy of our mission statement and bylaws first amended November 2007.  Everyone should have a copy of that.  And Kay is going to get you some if you are missing one.  These are also available for anyone if you would like to take a copy.  

And then the second item is from the Executive Committee, it says "Memo, January 8" on it, which is today.  So these are the two documents we are going to talk about for just a moment.  And I will start out with the reason that I wanted the bylaws distributed was to remind all of us of where we started.  These bylaws were created about three years ago.  They have been amended at least once and they are the, you know, guiding charter for this group.  So it is really interesting, actually, to read this from time to time.  And one of the things I would like to do over the next few months is to propose a revision to the bylaws.  

There are a number of items which have become quite clear to me that might be worth talking about.  That is the bylaws.  The second is the memo.  This is what I would like to spend a few minutes on right now.  The memo, if you haven't read it, consists of a memo followed by the three page proposal.  And the Executive Committee prepared this in the last week or two to revamp the committee structure of the CAG.  About a year ago I sat down to try to compile all of the committees we had created over time and who was a member and what they did and how often they met.  And it was unwieldy.  It was awkward.  

So what I have done is I have taken and put it into a proposal format about what we might do going forward with the idea that you can take this home and read it and get comments back to any of us on the Executive Committee by February 6 so that we can come back to the next month's meeting with a new and improved version of this, and hopefully vote on it.  That is the idea.  

So you can see on the memo the four bullet points there.  This is what this memo attempted to do, is to clarify the responsibilities of the committees that are required by our bylaws.  There are three of those.  The Executive Committee, the Toxics Committee, and the new committee which we have tentatively named the Education and Outreach Committee.  And that combines some things that we have already done and some other ideas.  We have a History Committee that Ethel and JoAnn were in charge of.  That has been quite a while now.  So that is a good question.  Should we just dissolve that?  Does anyone want to take it on or should we just fold it into this proposed Committee of Education and Outreach, which seems sensible to me?  

And all of us are members of this organization.  All of us have a right to participate in committees, to propose that we form new committees.  So I would like us all to be thinking about that over the next couple of weeks, and whatever ideas you have, get it back to us, because it would seem to me that it would help us if we clarified this.  There was one other thing I was going to say, but now I have completely lost it.  So I will just let it go.  Questions?  Yeah, Pablo?

MR. MUNOZ:  When we created the bylaws a subgroup was created to perform the work on them and represent them.  For the suggested changes that you have been thinking about and possibly discussing, is that going to start also at the Bylaws Committee and then have discussions and then bring something more formal to the CAG? 

MR. SCHWAB:  Exactly.  You will notice on this there is a Bylaws Committee on this that has existed.  This is on the second page of the actual proposal at the top.  And the idea here is that the    it's been a little confusing, but the Bylaws Committee and the Executive Committee has been quite one and the same.  And I am suggesting    we are suggesting that it actually be separate because anybody, any member of this group, should be able to participate in amending the bylaws and make a new proposal to the entire group about those changes.  So that seemed like    it seemed like we were pretty much already doing that, but this proposal makes it a little more definite.  How is that?  Excellent.  So that is the idea with this.  So please take it home and read it.  

We are going to distribute it to the members who are not here tonight.  Actually, Carolyn and I would ask to make sure that we do that in the next day or two.  We need to mail this to people that we can do so so that we come back together next month and we have an amended proposal that the Committee will prepare and we can discuss it, debate it, and if we need to, hopefully approve it.  I would like to see that.  

The second item tonight is about membership.  Excuse me, Nominations and Membership Committee, which I believe has a recommendation for us tonight.  And for that I am going to turn it over to Tarnel.  

MS. ABBOTT:  Okay.  So on January 5, Pablo, Dan, and myself held an interview with Mr. Donald Schnepf, who has attended Tox Com meetings and CAG meetings for about one year.  He lives within one mile    I'm sorry, three years.  I'm sorry.  Three years.

MS. PADGETT:  He's been here for three years.  

MS. ABBOTT:  He lives within one mile of the site.  And is a member of his neighborhood council, which he participates in.  And so the Nominating Committee or the Membership Committee which it used to be called, whatever we are, we would like to recommend that he join the CAG as a representative of the citizen civic group.  

MR. SCHWAB:  I second that motion.  

MS. ABBOTT:  Do we vote?  I can't remember.  We are supposed to vote on this.

MS. PADGETT:  Sorry.  

MR. SCHWAB:  That is actually the point of order, since I read the bylaws about this, is when a nomination is made for the membership of the CAG, it needs to be approved by half of the members present as long as we have a quorum.  For now we have 19 active members.  And there are ten of us here.  So we have a quorum.  So I propose that we vote on accepting Don Schnepf to be a member of the CAG.  

MR. MAYES:  Second?  

MR. SCHWAB:  We have a second.  Any discussion required?

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.  

MR. SCHWAB:  Sherry?

MS. PADGETT:  I would like to say that    of course I am going to discuss it.  

MR. SCHWAB:  I shouldn't have asked. 

MS. PADGETT:  I would like to say that I have been looking out at the audience for more than three and a half years, and Don has been here, I think, every meeting but two.  And he has been here just consistently.  He is always the tall one who puts up the map before the meeting starts, helps me take them down sometimes, and he's been a welcome participant in the Toxics Committee meetings.  I think he will be a fine addition.  So that's my discussion.  

MR. SCHWAB:  Any other comments from members of the committee?  Great.  Then all in favor?  All opposed?  Motion passed.  Don, welcome.  I am really happy to have you and, well, I hope you enjoy it.

MS. PADGETT:  Come and sit.  

MR. SCHWAB:  And this is the place for the dramatic music.  And we have also received an application for another member of the Richmond community to join this group.  We are reviewing that application.  There is also an interview process that we do, and we will be interviewing this person over the next month and hopefully at our next meeting will make a recommendation for another member.  And the last thing I think would be helpful about this is to ask if anyone is interested in helping Tarnel and myself and Gayle, if she is available, and Gayle to the interview.  If so, just let me know.  Any other comments or questions about our committee update section of the meeting?  Sherry?

MS. PADGETT:  I have another    do we have another agenda item or    

MR. SCHWAB:  Kay? 

MS. PADGETT:  Do we have another agenda item?

MS. WALLIS:  Following these updates we have our usual wrap up.

MS. PADGETT:  I think it is important for us to go back and acknowledge that we have a new Toxics Committee chairman.  That is not addressed at this meeting.  We have had a change between the last meeting and now.  So do you want to talk about that?

MS. WALLIS:  Sherry, why don't you?

MS. PADGETT:  The bylaws call for each year we go through our nominations and elections process at the last meeting of the year for the CAG.  And then the Toxics Committee has the following meeting the following week.  We had our nominations and elections at the last meeting with Michael Esposito resigning his chairmanship as of the end of the year and Steven Linsley stepping up and saying he will take it on for 2009.  So we have a new Toxics Committee chair.  We are very, very pleased that Steven has stepped up and taken on the role.  So we have had a passing of the Toxics Committee chair.  Thank you, Steven, very much for doing that.  And he has been doing a phenomenal job this last month of taking over where Michael left off.  Thanks.  

MR. SCHWAB:  Very good.  

MS. WALLIS:  This will conclude, then, the committee update and other internal announcements.  All right, then.  So, Ms. Graves, do you have any comment or statement about minutes?  

MS. GRAVES:  I am sorry.  Due to the holidays the minutes are delayed.  This is the first time that we will have a vote on them the next time.  I will be emailing them out, probably in the next three days, but I apologize.  I just wasn't able to get them out prior to this meeting.  

MS. WALLIS:  Okay.  Any other follow up on question slips or item requests?  

MS. GRAVES:  I am really not prepared for that.  Sorry.  

MS. WALLIS:  We usually announce the date of the next meeting which would be February 12 in this location.  I did hear a comment raised by our DTSC representative and I don't know if that was any impact at all on our keeping the date for this meeting.  

MR. SCHWAB:  I would say that the Executive Committee will take that into account when we put together the agenda for the next meeting, and if anyone has a suggestion of another item on the agenda that might well fit at this point we could use that time.  Please let us know.  

MS. WALLIS:  So then the next meeting will be Thursday, February 12, at the same location and the same time.  And if there are no other closing comments or questions from the group, we will adjourn and say goodnight.  Thank you.
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